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PO Box 848

530 Hwy 20 South, Hines OR 97738

Phones: 541-573-5010   
Monthly business meeting May 28, 2020

Present:  Board Chair (BC)Carol Dunten, Vice Chair (VC) Louie Molt, Secretary/Treasurer (S/T) Pat Sharp, Board Directors (BD) Scott Franklin and Ken Bentz; NRCS District Conservationist (DC) Zola Ryan; District Manager (DM) Shannon Brubaker, Sage-grouse Planner (SGP) Jason Kesling, Admin Assist (AA) Barbara Pearson
Absent:  Board Director Jeff Hussey
Due to continuing quarantine in place and the need to maintain six feet distance between people due to COVID-19, the meeting was held by teleconference.

BC Dunten called the meeting to order at 3:36 pm, after a brief difficulty starting the recording.  AA Pearson took attendance.  The April board meeting minutes were reviewed.  BD Bentz moved that the minutes be approved as submitted; S/T Sharp seconded.  The motion passed unanimously.

NEW BUSINESS:

The election process, the SWCD zone positions up for election and the still vacant position for Zone 4 were discussed.  DM Brubaker said the election information had been posted to the district website.  S/T Sharp said incumbent zone directors also received letters from the ODA.  The Zone 4 position (previously held by Rod Hoagland) would be up for election, even if filled.  Zone 5 would be as well (recently filled by Ken Bentz).  Board members were encouraged to let people interested in serving know of the opportunity.  BC Dunten said that John Maley is interested.
VC Molt (serving Zone 1) informed the board that he would not seek reelection, “Twelve years is long enough.”  He shared options, that S/T Sharp who serves at large could move into Zone 1 and BD Franklin who owns/manages property in Zone 1 could also fill that position.  It may make it easier to find people to run in for at large position.
Agroforest Grant:  SGP Kesling and DM Brubaker will submit a grant proposal tomorrow depending upon board approval.  The board had previously been sent a grant packet and SGP Kesling provided an overview (see attachment).  During question time, BC Dunten asked if there were any restrictions for the term “urban” in light of where we are located.  SGP Kesling replied the grant was based not so much on populations but areas that may have limitations on food.  He noted people in Fields and Drewsey areas of the county do not have access to fresh fruits and vegetables.  There were no further questions.  S/T Sharp moved that the board approve submitting the agroforest grant proposal; both VC Molt and BD Franklin seconded.  The motion passed unanimously.

District presence on the Harney Watershed Council:  S/T Sharp requested this item be on the agenda.  She also serves on the Watershed Council as a landowner.  She noted the last fall the watershed council addressed its effectiveness, seeing a recent increase in its budget from $900K to $2M.  A recent board evaluation was made last fall and goals were established.  She hoped to see a commitment from all board members  in participation.  BD Franklin had participated in the past, but if the district is to have a presence there needs to be a commitment to attending.  The council meets once a month on the third Tuesday, 5:30 to 7:30 pm.  She asked the board to decide if the district is to have a presence on the watershed council and be committed to participate.

BC Dunten felt it important that someone from the district be there, it’s important we continue.

DM Brubaker asked S/T Sharp if a board member has a seat on the watershed council if could a staff member could attend in their stead?  She thought so and thought that was a good idea.  

BD Bentz agreed a district presence is needed, be it a board member or district employee.  BC Dunten felt it best to have a board member or both and asked if there would be one vote.  S/T Sharp said yes.  There was further discussion if the person in attendance an employee was and if that could affect the vote.  S/T Sharp noted others who serve on the watershed council also are agency people.  They have to have their agency support.  There usually isn’t a vote unless there is good communication with their board.  She said she is not representing the district on the council.  When the water issue came up, she volunteered her service and is now serving as a landowner, not district representative.  The role is primarily conveying information. 
BC Dunten asked if BD Franklin would be willing to continue.  He is not.
VC Molt asked S/T Sharp is she “could wear two hats?” meaning serve as representing the district and landowner.  She didn’t think that would be a problem.  She said the watershed council is large and all members are appointed.  She would like to see more district involvement.  She supported DM Brubaker’s idea of having a staff member participate if a board member doesn’t want to.  VC Molt agreed.  DM Brubaker would be most likely candidate because of a vested interest in the district and she has to answer to the board.  BD Franklin concurred.  BC Dunten asked if a vote was needed or consensus.  BD Franklin moved that DM Brubaker represent the district at the Watershed Council.  VC Molt suggested that the motion be reworded DM Brubaker and/or a board member if she was unable to attend.  S/T Sharp said she would be happy to act in that capacity as she rarely misses a meeting.  BD Franklin amended his motion that DM Brubaker represent unless she cannot attend, then a board member or staff attend in her place.  BD Bentz seconded.  The motion passed.

Board reorganization:  This was tabled until June after a brief discussion.
RCPP Opportunity/Pheasants Forever.  DM Brubaker advised this opportunity arrived yesterday and she had sent a packet to board directors (see attached).  S/T Sharp said she was able to review, and she thanked DM Brubaker for her commentary that came with the packet.  DM Brubaker said she had met with SONEC Carlton Strough and DC Ryan to discuss what impact the proposal may have with landowners.  IWJV Ed Contreras contacted the district with partnering on RCPP proposal on low tech restoration (Beaver dam analogues, water structures,  EQIP flood irrigation, TA support, implementation and practices).  DC Ryan  and Carlton Strough both work with landowners with this.  DM Brubaker shared concerns, particularly alternative funding where the landowner can contact Pheasants Forever directly, which may cause confusion.  IWJV asked HSWCD to be a partner and to write a letter of support. 
DC Ryan provided background of IWJV with an RCPP for flood irrigation infrastructure, which has come to an end.  This would pursue additional funds.  Another group from Idaho looking at Beaver dam analog (BDA), fish habitat improvement, sage-grouse late season brooding habitat.  The two groups hope to combine and increase potential funding (her opinion).  She has not worked on BDA here (just technical assistance) and it has been a challenge, with the State of Oregon permitting requirements are bogging things down.  She would love to see flood irrigation continue but is concerned with the expectations of the other piece of the agreement.  The alternative funding arrangement is a cause of concern  She wished this conversation could have taken place sooner.  

S/T Sharp asked about Pheasants Forever.  DC Ryan said the group has been successfully partnered with NRCS and the Sage-Grouse Initiative.  It began with a wide variety of partners, and over time Pheasants Forever has been interested and willing to hold those positions (fund employees).  That arrangement has worked well.  There will be an SGI range con position in the district office, but the position would be a Pheasants Forever employee.  She has not had experience with Pheasants Forever in a contract.
S/T Sharp asked what incentive is there for landowners to go with Pheasants Forever instead of an SWCD.  DC Ryan said Pheasants Forever would be funding. She is hesitant regarding the agreement, but it would be the board’s decision.  Her hesitation is not toward practice or implementation.  Her concern is there needs to be a more local conversation.  She would rather see “Here’s what we’re working on…”

DM Brubaker noted the structure for the project is top-down vs. ground-up.  There’s not a lot of landowners seeing a need. The district is used to landowners coming to the district with a need instead of the district looking for landowners.  BC Dunten said it was more concern than what we want to deal with in the district.  She asked if there were any other comments.
S/T Sharp asked DM Brubaker her recommendation.  DM Brubaker said she wanted the board to be aware of the opportunity but there were too many areas of concern to jump on board with partnering and that she should contact them to notify this time around we won’t be a partner.  BD Franklin asked what the upside to the agreement would be.  DM Brubaker said flood irrigation infrastructure.  The district is facing a limited scope in funding with COVD.  Even with that, it does concern her that SIA may get left out of the loop if landowners go directly to Pheasants Forever.  There is no dollar amount to district participation.  
S/T Sharp said she didn’t see any upside.  VC Molt asked when DM Brubaker would need to answer (tomorrow).  He said without further research his answer would be “thanks, but no thanks.”  There was similar board consensus.  DM Brubaker noted and thanked the board.
There was a last-minute addition to the meeting.  VC Molt responded to a recent public records inquiry from a company called a Florida organization, (email attachment) American Transparency.  Many other districts received similar inquiries and DM Brubaker forwarded the request received to district officers.  She advised the remaining board directors.  VC Molt felt that the people inquiring needed to pay full price for the request, as the board had previously agreed.  S/T Sharp investigated the group who submitted the inquiry, many districts received a similar request and they are going to specify payment.  BC Dunten concurred, “That’s been our policy.”  She asked if there would be discussion for providing the information free.  All attending members volunteered a no vote.
OLD BUSINESS;
EIS correspondence.  SGP Kesling had forwarded a letter he was to submit by next Tuesday.  He appreciated the feedback from board members Molt and Sharp.  BC Dunten asked what geographical area would be affected (as the district has worked with the local BLM regarding wildfire) and SGP Kesling answered.  DM Brubaker added at a recent SageCon staff implementation that SGP Kesling’s comments are inline with Fish and Wildlife and other cooperators in the area.  The groups had similar concerns when the BLM gave a recent presentation.

VC Molt moved that SGP Kesling’s comments to EIS be approved for submission.  S/T Sharp and BD Franklin seconded.  The motion passed unanimously.

FINANCIALS:
The board received budget vs. actual expenditures yesterday and it has been reconciled through April.  DM Brubaker gave an update on budget progress.  She is meeting with Janae Trindle of Oster Professional Group and they hope to have a proposed budget in early June.  S/T Sharp asked that the budget be presented to the Administrative Committee and then be sent to the board members for perusal.  DM Brubaker will schedule a meeting.

BC Dunten asked about update and status on projects.  Reports had been submitted to board members prior to the meeting but DM Brubaker also provided a run down on payments the district is waiting for (ODA Capacity Grant $14580, SONEC partner grant $30633, Drewsey Water Quality and Sage-grouse project $2399.  Billings have been processed for OACD RCPP for June, fall quarterly, winter quarterly in the amount of $13300, OACD/USFWS annual reporting payment $5235, OWEB/Meeting Program Goals for AA Pearson $11320).   Areas to highlight with the COVID19 shutdown and pulling of the hiring process, Harney Electric processed the rebates.  In turn that impacts the funds the district receives, project management funds.  The remainder of that contract has come to a halt, we received $47K, that roughly shorts us $30K.   She said it’s brutal, but the district office is attempting to shift things around to support staff.  There were no questions.  NACD/TA program (supports technicians) with flagging and supports DC Ryan, it was decided to not pursue a cultural resource position and instead put the funds toward EQIP irrigation cost share programs, rangeland flagging and inspection, funding a portion of SGP Kesling’s time.  This will also carry into the 2020 NACD funds as well.  Reevaluated FIP partnership funds for conservation implementation and found there was not enough staff time in that grant and are considering a grant amendment.  She further explained grant adjustments.  A request has been made for AA Pearson’s grant through end of September and the District and DC Ryan are working toward alternate funding, otherwise will spread her work through different.  Funding.  DM Brubaker also listed grants that are completing:  Ten Cent Solar Project, Model to Protect. SSP (request extension to 12/2021 as staff can’t meet with landowners due to COVID), Grassy Hills, Radar Ridge, Drewsey Sage-grouse (first part certified) , Riley Pronghorn Mitigation, which was certified.  BC Dunten noted “Progress is good.  Great!”  

Beavertable and Rock Creek were discussed.  She has received a request on Beavertable and have that one sent out (part has been completed.  It was to be a two year for flying but that didn’t get through last year so it’s going to be put out for bid).  Rock Creek needs one more component, evaluation for completion. SGP Kesling said the due date is 2022.  At the beginning of May, staff worked together to see what projects could be split up to follow through.  
S/T Sharp asked DM Brubaker to update the board on the current state/OWEB funding outlook so the board can understand what it is facing in the next 12 months.  DM Brubaker said prior to today’s meeting she found changes made within OWEB and ODA.  OWEB staff is being reassigned, one being our area representative.  She has a list of budget adjustments and cuts.  The state’s noxious weed control program has been switched to oversee hemp.  The $847K insect program has been cut.  She said there is an upcoming OWEB meeting.  It will be virtual, and she offered to share dial in for members who want to listen in.  The pause will be pretty devastating to the general fund.  She and SGP Kesling are looking at other funding and asked the board if they had any ideas to send them their way.  S/T Sharp said, “I appreciate you all being so proactive about this.”  BD Franklin concurred.

DM Brubaker said some board members had asked her to investigate PPE funding offered with COVID-19.  Currently special districts are not qualified to apply.

S/T Sharp moved to accept the Profit and Loss through April 2020 report.  BD Franklin seconded.  The Motion passed.

VC Molt asked about the cultural resource position, DM Brubaker said the position had been pulled.  BC Dunten asked about people waiting for inspections.  DC Ryan said they would have to wait for NRCS, but there has been some progress on that list in the last couple of weeks.  

PUBLIC COMENTS:

DC Ryan advised she has an employee.  Rachel Beaubien is a lateral transfer from the BLM and began working in NRCS last Tuesday.  She is assuming the range management position previously filled by Cyndee Hill.  She is excited to have her on board.  There is also a tentative job offer for a soil con; she is waiting to hear.

BC Dunten said, “Glad you are getting help.”

There were no other comments.

VC Molt moved to adjourn the meeting; BD Franklin seconded.  All were in favor, except Ken Bentz. We believe his connection was lost.  The meeting adjourned at roughly 4:55 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Barbara Pearson, Admin Assist

	__________________________________________________
	          ______________________________________

	Carol Dunten, Board Chair
	Date signed:
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